(Approved by Council on 11 September 2007)

EXECUTIVE

TUESDAY 28 AUGUST 2007 AT  1.00 PM

PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder)

Councillor P Farmer (Learning and Development Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Knapton (Community Engagement Portfolio Holder)

Councillor J Mallinson (Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Prest (Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder)

ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillor Mrs Luckley (Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee Chairman) and Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Chairman) attended the meeting as Chairmen of their respective Committees.  Councillor Boaden attended the meeting as and observer.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

Councillor Mitchelson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Proposed Post Office Branch in Yewdale Community Centre.  He indicated that his interest was in respect of his employment relationship with the Post Office.

Councillor Mitchelson declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Conversion of the Post Office Carlisle Branch.  He indicated that his interest was in respect of his employment relationship with the Post Office.  He stated that he would leave the meeting during consideration of the item and would not take part in any discussion or voting thereon.

Councillor Mallinson declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to Housing Benefits Administration – Local Housing Allowance. He stated that he would leave the meeting during consideration of the item and would not take part in any discussion or voting thereon.

EX.198/07
PROPOSED POST OFFICE BRANCH IN YEWDALE COMMUNITY CENTRE (Key Decision)

Councillor Mitchelson declared a personal interest in this item of business.

Portfolio – Community Engagement

Subject Matter - The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.56/07 informing Members of discussions which had taken place regarding the possibility of replacing the branch Post Office in Yewdale Road, which was closed in 2006.  The Executive on 19 March 2007 (EX.063/07) had considered a report on the feasibility on extending Yewdale Community Centre to accommodate a branch Post Office and had asked the Director of Community Services to have further discussions with the Post Office and the Yewdale Community Centre Management Committee to clarify their positions on the proposal.  These discussions had taken place.   The Management Committee had raised no objections to the possibility of an extension being added to the building to accommodate a Post Office, but did not wish to have any part in running or managing it.  The Post Office had commented that  the Government had consulted on proposals for the Post Office network, which had resulted in re-structuring of the Post Office network and up to 2500 branches would close as a result, being replaced with about 500 new Outreach services.  During the next 18 months around 50 - 60 area plans would be created across the country.

The Post Office felt that it would not be prudent to seek to restore a Post Office in Yewdale until this process had been carried out.  In addition there had been no expressions of interest of opening the Post Office in Hutton Way, which had been closed in December 2006.  The Post Office felt it would be inappropriate at this time to look at re-opening a branch in Yewdale in advance of them reviewing the area and in light of the Government's decision.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

The Executive notes the position regarding discussions both with the Post Office Limited and the Yewdale Community Centre Management Committee in connection with re-opening a branch in Yewdale, following the closure of the local branch in 2006 and confirms that no further action is possible.

Reasons for Decision - To conclude the investigations and enable the Executive to respond to the original motion put to Council in November 2006.

EX.199/07
SPORT AND PHYSICAL ACTIVITY ALLIANCE  (Key Decision)

Portfolio – Community Engagement

Subject Matter - The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.57/07 seeking approval and release of the £50,000 allocated budget expenditure on the Sport and Physical Activity Alliance Project.  

The Director reminded Members that, as part of the 2007/08 budget, £50,000 had been allocated towards Sport and Physical Alliance Projects.  The Carlisle Sport and Physical Activity Alliance had been established in May 2006 and had met on a regular basis.  It had completed a mapping exercise to ascertain where the projects would be delivered and had undertaken consultation with key organisations and community groups on the potential areas for project delivery, to produce a list of potential projects to deliver.  

The Sport and Recreation Section had recently undergone a re-structure to align itself with, and play an integral part in, the delivery of these projects.  The draft delivery plan had been submitted to Sport England for Stage 1 approval and approval to move to Stage 2 should be received by early September 2007.  

The £50,000 which had been allocated to the SPAA would give initial impetus to the SPAA project plan in attempting to achieve the increases in participation.  The funding would be used for staffing, provision of equipment and hire of facility costs for delivering community based sessions, both within rural and urban awards, to kick start the increasing participation programme.  Progress would be reported on a quarterly basis commencing December 2007. 

The Community Engagement portfolio holder commented that allocating the £50,00 funding would allow schemes to progress, with the aim of increasing participation in sport and physical activity.

Summary of options rejected – None.

DECISION

The Executive approves the release of the £50,000 allocated budget expenditure for the Sport and Physical Activity Alliance Projects.

Reasons for Decision - To offer opportunities to the community aimed at increasing levels of participation and access to activity by 4% over the next 3 years.

EX.200/07
COUNCIL TAX INCOME FROM SECOND HOMES (Key Decision)

Portfolio - Health and Well Being; and Economic Development and Enterprise

Subject Matter – The Director of Development Services submitted Report DS.77/07 updating Members on responses from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Carlisle Partnership on the use of the resources received from Council Tax on second homes.  The Director reminded Members that the Executive on 25 June 2007 (EX.150/07) had set out proposals for consulting the Carlisle Partnership on the use of funds received from Council Tax on second homes.

The Executive had agreed to allocate the necessary funds to allow the Housing Enabling Officer to post to continue, to ask the Carlisle Partnership to consider how the balance of funds on Council Tax on second homes should be spent and to receive a further report on the final proposal.  The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 19 July 2007 (COS.91/07) had considered the report and a minute excerpt from that meeting was submitted.  The Chairman of that Committee attended the meeting and commented that the Committee gave strong support to allocating the amount of money available to the Small Scale Community Project Fund, as it could then be used for direct improvements in local communities.

The Carlisle Partnership Executive had considered the proposals and put forward a number of specific proposals for the use of the income.  The proposals had been received after the report had been published and Executive members has been sent an outline of the proposals.  If Executive Members wanted, officers could submit a detailed report on the proposals to the next Executive meeting.

Executive Members welcomed the suggestion from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee as Ward Members would then have the opportunity to use the money for the benefit of local communities.  The current Small Scale Community Projects fund could only be used for environmental improvements, which have a capital, rather than a revenue cost.  Members suggested that the funding could be used for the benefit of community projects rather than just environmental improvements.  They recognised that the income may be short term and may only be for the current year.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

1. That the Executive thanks the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Carlisle Partnership for their input on the use of funds received from Council Tax on second homes.

2.  That the Council Tax surplus income from Second Homes for 2007/08 be made available for spending by Ward Councillors on community projects.  The distribution of the surplus to be based on the same formula as the Small Scale Community Projects.  The Senior Management Team are asked to report back to the Executive on broadening the criteria to allow the Council tax income from second homes to be spent on community projects, rather than just environmental projects.

Reasons for Decision - To enable agreement to be reached on the use of funds received from Council Tax on second homes.

EX.201/07
SECTION 106 AGREEMENTS AND PUBLIC OPEN SPACE (Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the agenda as a key decision although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio – Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter – The Directors of Community Services and Development Services submitted joint Report CS.52/47 incorporating comments of Members and Officers, received via the Executive, Overview and Scrutiny and Development Control Committees for proposals in relation to the Public Open Space elements of the Section 106 policy.   The report also incorporated a complementary report by Planning Services including a range of Section 106 obligations.

The Executive on 30 July 2007 (EX.178/07) had considered an original report on the matter and referred it back to the Directors for further work, in discussion with the Environment and Infrastructure portfolio holder, particularly in relation to the concerns expressed about the 40 housing units threshold.  

The Director of Community Services presented the report, which set out the proposals in relation to Public Open Space and clarified how these would fit in with the work on and review of other elements of the Section 106 policy.

The Director of Community Services then outlined the proposals in relation to the Public Open Space elements of the Section 106 policy and commented that both Directors were of the view that the Council should adopt these without delay.  Other elements of Section 106 (Highways, Infrastructure) required further consultation with external agencies and would come back to the Executive at a future date.

The Environment and Infrastructure portfolio holder commented that he had some concerns for Housing Associations and Registered Social Landlords having to contribute towards open spaces, as they have to bid to the Housing Corporation for funding for affordable housing.  He therefore proposed that the words "irrespective of housing type" be removed from recommendation 3.

The Director of Community Services confirmed that the Development Control Committee would consider the recommendations of planning officers on individual planning applications and would make the decision on contributions towards open spaces.

In response to a Member's question, the Director of Development Services advised that the other elements of Section 106 agreements could not be reported on at this time as it was proposed that it would be a Supplementary Planning document and has to be the subject of a formal consultation process prior to consideration and adoption through the Council's Committee process.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

The Executive recommends to the City Council:

(1) That the methods of calculating developers Section 106 contributions in relation to Public Open Space (POS) set out in Report CS.52/07 should be adopted as standard procedure;

(2) That the procedure for adoption of public open space by the Council as set out in Report CS.52/07 should also become the standard procedure;

(3) That the threshold of 40 housing units before any contributions are required should be abolished and that every development should be eligible to contribute towards Open Spaces. The 40 unit threshold would be retained for the specific provision of on-site play areas, but would be kept under review;

(4) That the maintenance period for calculating commuted sums, currently set at 10 years, should remain in place for the time being, but should be kept under review;

(5) That funds received from developers should be held in individual, identifiable accounts to provide full accountability to the contributor.

Reasons for Decision - To allow the City Council to maintain its high level of Public Open Space, sports and play provision by ensuring that the level of commuted payments from Developers is sufficient to cover the costs and improve the Council's performance in managing the Section 106 implementation process.

The procedures would also create a more equitable system of contributions, where every new residential unit was contributing to the provision and maintenance of Public Open Space, rather than this requirement only being placed on larger scale developments.  Every citizen places a demand on Open Space and the costs of providing and maintaining it should be shared equally.

The proposed changes would assist the City Council to deliver its corporate priority of making Carlisle "Cleaner, Greener & Safer" and making more effective use of developer contributions; providing additional facilities for green space, sport and play; and securing sufficient funds for better management of Public Open Spaces.

EX.202/07
SANDS CENTRE DEVELOPMENT (Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the agenda as a key decision although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio – Community Engagement

Subject Matter - The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.58/07 on the options for progressing the Sands Centre Development.  The Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.159/07) had considered a report setting out the options for transforming the Sands Centre main hall into an events only venue and for the subsequent accommodation of the displaced sports usage.  The Executive had forwarded the report to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comment.

The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 19 July 2007 (COS.89/07) had considered the report and the minute excerpt from that meeting was submitted.  The Chairman of that Committee attended that meeting and commented that the Committee supported the options outlined in report CS.37/07 for the Sands as an events venue. The Committee had some concerns about the displaced sports usage but understood that this could be addressed by a new sports hall on the site or by sports provision in other venues in community based facilities throughout the city.

The Director reminded members that the 2 alternatives for an event space in the main hall, with a capacity of 1330 seated and 1700 standing were:

(a)  a basic upgrade with some cosmetic improvements to the main hall at an approximate cost of £100,000; or

(b) a major upgrade - with an upgrade of the main hall roof, mechanical and electrical work and aesthetics within the hall.  The hall would not provide shared use for casual sport but would create a flexible event space and address the principal issues surrounding the current feeling of attending an event in a sports hall.  The approximate cost would be £1.4 million. 

The Director reminded Members that if a major upgrade to the main hall was carried out to make it events only, thereby changing the useage policy, sports use of the hall, apart from specific sports related special events would cease.  Therefore replacement sports facilities would be required for the current Sands main hall provision.  Options for providing this at the Sands Centre would be a new sports hall at an approximate cost of £1.6 million or additional community based sports facilities.

The Director advised that if the Executive wished to move the project forward this would require £20,000 budget to progress and could be vired from a budget identified by the Director of Corporate Services.  The budget would be used to procure detailed plans and the full analysis of the business case which Carlisle Leisure Limited had prepared.  Both areas of information would be reported back to the Executive at a future date to enable a final decision to be taken on the scheme.

The Community Engagement and Promoting Carlisle portfolio holders emphasised the importance of further investigating the potential to transform the Sands Centre main hall into an events only venue and highlighted its potential use for large events and conference facilities.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

1.  The Executive approves further investigation of the potential to transform the Sands Centre main hall into an events only venue, by the procurement of detailed plans and a full analysis of the business case which Carlisle Leisure Limited had prepared in relation to the options available. 

2.  That the procurement of detailed plans and a full analysis of the business case be funded by the virement of £20,000 from a budget identified by the Director of Corporate Services.

Reasons for Decision - To progress the investigation of options for transforming the Sands Centre main hall into an events only venue.

EX.203/07
CASTLE STREET PUBLIC REALM IMPROVEMENT PROJECT (Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the agenda as a key decision although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio - Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter - The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.61/07 outlining proposed improvements to Castle Street, to take place as part of the Castle Street Public Realm Improvement Project, with better management of traffic and parking and improvements to major pedestrian access routes to the areas. 

The Director reminded Members that the City Council had approved the Carlisle Renaissance Development Framework and associated Policy.  This provided an important first step in delivering Public Realm improvements in the historic core.

The Executive on 30 July 2007 (EX.187/07) had considered a reference back from the Council on the funding allocation of £840,000 from Capital Reserves (funded from Local Authority Business Grant Initiative grant).  The Council had referred it back to ensure that the proper process was initiated and followed that would enable all Members of the City Council and prospective partners to be fully informed of this and future Carlisle Renaissance initiatives.  

The Executive on 30 July 2007 had suggested that an Overview and Scrutiny workshop session be held to involve Members in the development of the scheme.  A workshop session involving Members of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee had been held on 13 August 2007 and the key issues raised at that meeting were submitted as part of the Director's report.  The Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee attended the meeting and summarised some of the issues raised by members, including, an enthusiasm to restrict parking and remove traffic from that area and a concern that there needed to be consultation with residents and businesses in the area on the Scheme.

The Director then outlined the scheme proposals which included:

(a) re-paving of footways/road surfacing; 

(b) traffic management and reduced parking provision; and

(c) pedestrian access.

The Director then highlighted the implementation issues, outlined the scheme programme and provided a detailed breakdown of cost estimates for various aspects of the Scheme.  The project, funded by the £840,000 LABGI allocation would provide a visible statement of intent by the Council and would complement works currently progressing on the Cathedral and a major retailer.

In response to a Member's questions about consultation on the Scheme, the Director of Community Services advised that subject to approval by the Executive, the Council and County Council Carlisle Local Area Committee, a full consultation would be held with residents and businesses in that area before a final scheme was reported back to the Executive for approval.

The Environment and Infrastructure and the Promoting Carlisle portfolio holders highlighted the importance of the Project in enhancing and developing the historic core.  They stressed that the drawings and proposals in the report were indicative and gave a flavour of the features which may be incorporated in the final scheme.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

(1) The Executive approves in principle the basic outline of the project, as set out in Report CS.61/07, and refers it to the Capital Projects Board for approval, prior to the Executive approving the final scheme. 

(2) The Executive asks the City Council to allocate the £840,000 allocation to this project.

(3) The Executive asks the County Council Local Committee to enter into an agreement to enable the City Council to progress this project.

Reasons for Decision - The completion of the Castle Street Public Realm Improvement Project would provide a tangeable statement of intent by the Council and set the standards it wants for the historic core of the City.

EX.204/07
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE - NORTH WEST DEVELOPMENT AGENCY FUNDING APPLICATION (Key Decision)

(With the consent of the Chairman and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item had been included on the agenda as a key decision although not in the Forward Plan)

Portfolio - Promoting Carlisle; and Finance and Performance Management

Subject Matter - The Director of Carlisle Renaissance submitted Report CE.34/07 on progress with funding from the North West Development Agency for a Carlisle Renaissance concept proposal.  The Director reminded Members that the Executive on 11 June 2007 (EX.132/07) had endorsed a concept proposal to the North West Development Agency (NWDA) for funding to support the implementation of the Development Framework and Movement Strategy and to undertake work to establish an appropriate delivery mechanism for Carlisle Renaissance.  

The project review group of the NWDA considered the concept proposal and agreed to make an immediate offer of £389,000 for pre-approval activity and a formal grant offer to this effect from the NWDA had been accepted by the Chief Executive.  The NWDA had asked the Council to submit a revised concept proposal to include only the revenue funded activities included in the original proposal.  They had also requested that 2 additional transport planning projects be included in the revised proposal and had advised that the capital projects in the original proposal should come forward as separate new concept proposals, as and when detailed costs and specification had been prepared. 

The Director then outlined the details of the pre-approval funded activity and submitted the revised concept proposal appended to Report CE.34/07.  He advised that the full application would be submitted to the Executive at a special meeting on 8 October 2007.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

(1) The Executive endorses the revised concept proposal as detailed in Report CE.34/07.

(2) The Executive delegates authority for expenditure on pre-approval funded activity to the Director of Carlisle Renaissance, in consultation with the Promoting Carlisle portfolio holder.

(3)  The Executive notes that the full application for funding would be reported to a Special meeting of the Executive on 8 October 2007.

Reasons for Decision - To enable the revised concept proposal to go forward for consideration by the North West Development Agency and progress with the implementation of pre-approval activities.

EX.205/07
FORWARD PLAN (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio – All Portfolios

Subject Matter - The Forward Plan of key decisions of the Executive for the period 1 September to 31 December 2007 was submitted for information.

The Director of Community Services had originally intended to report on the following:

(a) Draft Air Quality Action Plan - Consideration of the final draft action plan had been deferred until the Executive meeting on 22 October 2007.  Feedback from the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees was included elsewhere on the agenda, but feedback from other consultees was still awaited.  The consultants report would not be completed until early September and as this was required to complete the Action Plan, it had caused a minor but not critical slippage.

(b)  Melbourne Park - An item had been included in the Forward Plan to advise Members of details of a bid to the Heritage Lottery Fund for improvements to Melbourne Park, and consequent issues for the City Council.  Officers had subsequently been advised that the bid did not meet the revised criteria, and therefore would not be considered further.  As a result there was no longer a need for the report.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the Forward Plan be noted.

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable.

EX.206/07
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY PORTFOLIO HOLDERS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio – Community Engagement

Subject Matter – Details of decisions taken by Portfolio Holders were submitted.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the decisions, attached as Appendix A, be noted.

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable

EX.207/07
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY OFFICERS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio -  Finance & Performance Management; Economic Development & Enterprise; and Learning & Development

Subject Matter – Details of decisions taken by Officers were submitted.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the decisions, attached as Appendix B, be noted.

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable.

EX.208/07
REFERENCE FROM THE CITY COUNCIL – TRANSITION CITY INITATIVE  (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter - There was submitted a Minute Excerpt from the City Council on 17 July 2007 on the Transition City Initiative.

At the City Council meeting, the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder had agreed to ask Officers to investigate Transition initiative further and report back to the Executive and City Council.

The Environment and Infrastructure portfolio holder commented that the emphasis of the Transition City Initiative was about Community Groups taking the matter forward.  He had asked officers to produce a report on how community groups could be involved in working towards Transition City status.

Summary of Options rejected – None

DECISION

The Executive notes that the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio has asked Officers to investigate the Transition Initiative further, particularly how community groups could be involved in working towards Transition City status, and report back to the Executive.

Reasons for Decision - To consider the reference from the City Council.

EX.209/07
REFERENCE FROM COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE - MONITORING CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION CONTRACT (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Health and Wellbeing

Subject Matter - There was submitted a Minute Excerpt from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 19 July 2007 (COS.82/07) on Monitoring the Carlisle Housing Association Contract and Performance Information for Carlisle Housing Association (CHA).

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee attended the meeting and commented that the Committee had urged the Executive to ensure that negotiations over future arrangements between the City Council and Carlisle Housing Association include provisions for the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to continue monitoring the performance of CHA.  The Committee still had some concerns about CHA's performance in relation to grounds maintenance but were pleased that the Managing Director of CHA had accepted an invitation to attend a meeting of the Committee.

The Health and Wellbeing portfolio holder commented that an agreement with CHA was being worked on and the Executive wanted to maintain the arrangements for Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee monitoring the performance of CHA.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

The Executive advises the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee that an agreement with Carlisle Housing Association was being worked on and the Executive wants to maintain the arrangements for Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee monitoring the performance of Carlisle Housing Association.

Reasons for Decision - To respond to the reference from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.210/07
REFERENCES FROM THE COMMUNITY AND INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES - DRAFT AIR QUALITY ACTION PLAN (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter – There were submitted Minute Excerpts from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 19 July (COS.85/07) and the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 2 August 2007 (IOS.66/07) on the Draft Air Quality Action Plan.  The Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.157/07) had referred the Draft Air Quality Action Plan to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consideration.

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee attended the meeting and commented that the Committee had welcomed the Draft Air Quality Action Plan and had referred it to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  She added that the Committee welcomed the schemes to increase public awareness of air quality and promote cycling and walking.

The Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee attended the meeting and commented that the Committee had highlighted that the biggest impact on air quality arose from transport, which was the responsibility of the County Council as highway authority.  The Committee had also expressed concern that new education establishments were being proposed in the Victoria Place area, which was already very congested.  She added that Committee members would be invited to a visit to the Mechanical Biological Waste Treatment Facility, but that this visit was now being organised by the County Council and would not take place on the date stated in the minutes.

The Environment and Infrastructure portfolio holder shared the Overview and Scrutiny Committee's concerns that partner organisations needed to recognise their responsibilities and the need to work with the City Council to improve Air Quality.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

The Executive thanks the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for their comments and asks the Director of Community Services to take them into account in preparation of the next report to the Executive.

Reasons for Decision - To respond to the references from the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

EX.211/07
JOINT MANAGEMENT TEAM MINUTES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Various Portfolios

Subject Matter – The Minutes of the Joint Management Team meeting on 18 July 2007 were submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the Minutes of the Joint Management Team meeting on 19 July 2007, attached as Appendix C, be noted.

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable

EX.212/07
CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP MINUTES  (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter - The Minutes of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership meeting held on 27 June 2007 were submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the Minutes of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership on 27 June 2007 be noted.

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable

EX.213/07
CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP  - MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter – The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.60/07 providing a copy of an updated Memorandum of Understanding for the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership, setting out the aims and objectives of the Partnership.

The Director reminded Members that the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership had been established by the 7 Cumbrian Councils over 2 years ago, following an initial Achieving Cumbrian Excellence Event to promote a more effective and integrated approach to Waste Management across Cumbria.  Since then, as trust and confidence between the authorities had grown, effective joint working had developed.  One of the initial actions of the Partnership had been to agree a Memorandum of Understanding which in essence defined the terms of reference.  The Memorandum had recently been updated and a copy of the revised draft was appended for consideration and comment by Members.  

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder referred to the legal comments in the report and emphasised that the Memorandum of Understanding was not a legally binding contract but served to set out the aims of each partner authority.    He welcomed this approach where partner authorities worked together for a coordinated approach to Waste Management.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

The Executive authorises the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder to sign the updated Memorandum of Understanding on behalf of the City Council.

Reasons for Decision - The updated document updates one which was already in place and reflects minor changes which had evolved over the past 2 years.

EX.214/07
CONNECTED CUMBRIA PARTNERSHIP STRATEGIC BOARD MINUTES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - All Portfolio areas.

Subject Matter – The Minutes of the Connected Cumbria Partnership Strategic Board Meeting on 27 July 2007 were submitted for information.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the Minutes of the Connected Cumbria Partnership Strategic Board Meeting on 27 July be noted.

Reasons for Decision - Not applicable

EX.215/07
LOCAL GOVERNMENT RE-ORGANISATION (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio – Cross cutting all portfolios

Subject Matter - The Town Clerk and Chief Executive submitted Report CE.35/07 informing Members of progress regarding Local Government Re-organisation.  The Council on 18 June 2007 had agreed to oppose the County Council's bid for a Unitary Cumbria and tasked the Member/Officer working group with considering how the City Council should respond to the Government's decision.  Since that meeting the Government had announced that Cumbria County Council's bid for a single Unitary Cumbria had been unsuccessful. 

The Government had recognised that Cumbria comprised a number of diverse and distinct Communities that could not be strategically led by a single authority.  The announcement had indicated a clear expectation from Ministers that there would be much closer working between all tiers of local government in Cumbria and a delivery of efficiencies comparable to those that were claimed would have been delivered by Unitary structure.  

At this stage, it was not clear whether the County Council accepted the Government's decision or intended to challenge it, but meaningful closer working would not be possible until their position was clarified at the County Council meeting on 12 September 2007. 

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive outlined the activities the City Council had been engaged in including meetings of the Better Government for Cumbria Group.  She then outlined a number of activities which were planned to establish the City Council's position with regard to future enhanced two tier working, including, a facilitated workshop with the Member/Officer working group to explore and define areas for collaboration and a conference for Members and Officers to further develop thinking around these issues.  The basis for these events could be an analysis of the successful pathfinder bids and a service analysis that formed part of the work of the Better Government for Cumbria group. 

It was critical that the outstanding issues within the Local Government White Paper and emerging challenges in the Housing Green paper, Planning White paper and Government thinking around sub-national economic development were considered when shaping the strategic direction of the City Council.

Until the position with the County Council was clear it would not be possible to undertake any meaningful work on delivering the benefits of enhanced two tier working in Cumbria.  However, the Council was committed to working with the County Council and the other district Councils on delivering enhanced two tier working where this clearly benefited the communities of Carlisle.

The Environment and Infrastructure portfolio welcomed the assurance that  officers and Members of the District Councils were continuing to meet and work together, even though the County Council had not yet made a decision on the Government's announcement.

Summary of options rejected – None

DECISION

The Executive recommends that the City Council:

(1) Notes the work that the Council has undertaken following the Government's announcement on 25 July 2007 that the County Council's bid for a Unitary bid for Cumbria had been unsuccessful;

(2) Agrees the areas of work to be progressed over the next few weeks, co-ordinated by the Member/Officer group; and 

(3) Notes that a further report would be submitted to the City Council on 6 November 2007, which would set out work proposed on behalf of the District Councils and the County Council, following their joint work during September and October 2007.

Reasons for Decision - To make recommendations to the Council on the work to be undertaken following the Government's announcement that the Cumbria County Council bid for a single Unitary Cumbria had been unsuccessful.

EX.216/07
DRAFT CUMBRIA ECONOMIC PLAN (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Economic Development and Enterprise

Subject Matter - The Director of Development Services submitted Report DS.78/07 advising that a consultation draft of the Cumbria Economic Plan had been produced by Cumbria Vision.  The Executive on 30 July 2007 (EX.196/07) had referred the draft plan to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comment.

The Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee  on 2 August 2007 had considered a second consultation draft of the Economic Plan and a minute excerpt of that meeting was submitted.  The Chairman of that Committee attended that meeting and commented that:

(a) The Committee was disappointed with the draft of Cumbria Economic Plan and was concerned that Carlisle did not have a strong presence in the document, including recognition of Carlisle sub-regional importance as a City;

(b) The Committee had concerns regarding the organisation of Cumbria Vision and the public sector should have a greater leadership role on Cumbria Vision's board;

(c) The Committee had serious concerns that the draft plan would not be stringent enough to direct funding when it was put forward to the North West Development Agency.  Carlisle should be pro-active in lobbying the North West Development Agency and Cumbria Vision to ensure Carlisle secures increased funding for economic re-generation;

(d) The Committee asked the Director to convey these concerns directly to the North West Development Agency.

The Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Chairman added that the Committee also had concerns about the lack of communication and feedback from Cumbria Vision.  

The Director then advised that a further draft of the Cumbria Economic Plan had been received and a copy was attached to report DS.78/07.  The deadline for the submission of comments had been extended to 31 August 2007.  Officers had considered the latest draft and although some of their previous comments had been incorporated, there were still some concerns with the latest draft, particularly in relation to:

· Spatial aspects  - the links with the Regional Economic and Spatial Strategies were not clear;

· Carlisle is mentioned in relation to Carlisle Renaissance, but not in its own right, highlighting its importance as a sub-regional centre.  

The Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder thanked the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Officers Group for the comments and proposed amendments to the draft Plan.  She commented that while the latest draft was an improvement, there were still a number of obvious omissions.  As an example she referred to page 27 of the draft Plan and Table 4.1 on the Linkages between Economic Drivers and Major Projects.  Carlisle Renaissance had been identified as a Major Project but there was no linkage with "Rural Economy".  She was also concerned that the Plan did not highlight Carlisle's importance as a sub-regional centre.

The Director of Development Services proposed that the Executive delegate authority to prepare a response, including the comments of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, the comments in Report DS.78/07, comments made at this meeting and any other detailed comments on the latest draft to the Director, in consultation with the Economic Development and Enterprise portfolio holder and the Leader.

The Director advised that when the consultation period had ended, Cumbria Vision would produce a further version of the Cumbria Economic Plan, which would then be reported to the Executive and the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Summary of options rejected – None

DECISION

1.  The Executive thanks the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Officers Group for their comments.

2.  The Executive delegates authority to the Director of Development Services, in consultation with the Economic Development and Enterprise portfolio holder and the Leader, to prepare and submit a response to Cumbria Vision, including the comments of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, the comments in Report DS.78/07, comments made at this meeting and any other detailed comments on the latest draft of the Cumbria Economic Plan.

Reasons for Decision - To enable a response to be made to Cumbria Vision on the draft Cumbria Economic Plan.

EX.217/07
HOUSING BENEFITS ADMINISTRATION - LOCAL HOUSING ALLOWANCE (Non-Key Decision)

Councillor J Mallinson, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in this item, left the meeting during consideration of the item and took no part in the discussion.

Portfolio - Finance and Performance Management

Subject Matter - The Head of Head of Revenues and Benefits presented Report CORP.39/07 advising that the Local Housing Allowance (LHA) was the most radical change in Housing Benefits (HB) since its introduction in 1988.  It was the cornerstone of the Government's Housing Benefits reform programme and aimed to simplify HB and ensure it supported the wider objectives before the HB reform. 

The Head of Revenues and Benefits outlined the details and aims of the Local Housing Allowance scheme, how it would be implemented in Carlisle and the grant which would be made available to meet the Council's set up costs.  Carlisle had received £109,000 from the Department of Works and Pensions to implement LHA.  The Council's software supplier had advised that it would cost the Council  £26,000 to rewrite the benefits operating system.  This would leave £83,000 available for the operational implications as set out in the action plan.  There would also be on-going costs of administering the LHA and these would need to be absorbed within the 2008/09 base budget.  Pathfinder authorities had suggested that there would be up to a 25% increase in "private tenant" caseload with an approximate 3% increase in overall caseload. It was anticipated that current staff resources should be able to absorb that level of increase.

Summary of options rejected – None

DECISION

(1) The Executive notes the actions designed to implement the Local Housing Allowance by 7 April 2008 deadline.

(2) The Executive notes the implementation of grant received of £109,000 and notes that the grant would be used to fund implementation costs as set out in Report CORP.39/07.

Reasons for decision - To enable the statutory Local Housing Allowance to be introduced for Carlisle benefit claimants.
CHAIRMAN

Councillor Mallinson returned to the meeting.

Councillor Mitchelson, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in this item, vacated the Chair, left the meeting during consideration of the following item of business and took no part in the discussion.   Councillor Bloxham chaired the meeting for consideration of the following item.

EX.218/07
CONVERSION OF POST OFFICE CARLISLE BRANCH (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Community Engagement

Subject Matter - The Director of Development Services submitted Report DS.79/07 providing details of a consultation by Post Office Limited and Post Watch about the proposed transfer of the Post Office service from Warwick Road into WH Smith, English Street, Carlisle.

The Director reminded Members that the Post Office planned to transfer a number of Post Offices across the UK from their existing locations into selected WH Smith stores.  The Post Office were proposing to close the Carlisle Post Office branch in Warwick Road and for WH Smith to manage the service on behalf of Post Office Limited from their premises at 51-53 English Street.  Post Office Limited was carrying out a period of public consultation to enable customers to feedback on service aspects of the new branch.  The Post Office was consulting local strategic partnerships and the Carlisle Partnership was co-ordinating a response from its Members.  Post Watch, the consumer Council for postal services had written to the Council urging it to pass on comments to the Post Office as to how the change would affect customers.  Post Watch wanted to ensure their local needs were taken into account in the consultation process and to understand any particular local sensitivity. 

The Director outlined the services which the Post Office Limited had advised the new Carlisle Post Office branch would offer.  Post Office Limited had reminded consultees that the decision to transfer a Post Office branch was a decision to be taken solely by Post Office Limited and was not subject to public debate or consent.  The National Consultation team were inviting feedback on the proposed opening hours, access arrangements and facilities planned for the new branch.

Members were asked to direct any comments on the operational aspects of the proposed new branch rather than the principle of the transfer to W H Smith. 

Executive Members made the following comments to be included in a response to the consultation:

(a)  There was concern about access for people in the rural area, as many rural Post Offices are closing and people find they have to travel into Carlisle using public transport.  As public transport services were limited in many rural areas, some people have a very limited time in the City Centre and they have to walk further to get the WH Smith premises;

(b)  The Disability Access Carlisle and Eden Group and the Carlisle Access Group should have been consulted and if this has not been done, the Director should make these Groups aware of this consultation;

(c)  There was limited parking for the disabled at the WH Smith premises;

(d)  As the Post Office facilities would be on the first floor of WH Smith , there was concern that the lift provision may not be sufficient and there could be congestion at the front door and lift area, making it difficult for  wheelchair users and people with mobility difficulties;

(e)  There were concerns about the whole  process and the lack of a substantial response when the Council had written to the Post Office a number of months ago raising concerns with the proposed move to WH Smith.  Local MPs should be made aware of these concerns.

Summary of options rejected – None

DECISION

1.  That the Director of Development Services respond to Post Watch and the Post Office Ltd including the comments of the Executive as outlined above on the operation of a new Post Office branch from WH Smith.

2.  That the Director of Development Services write to the local MPs expressing concern at the whole process and the lack of a substantial response when the Council had written to the Post Office a number of months ago raising concerns with the proposed move to WH Smith.

Reasons for decision - To respond to the consultation of Post Office Limited and Post Watch.

CHAIRMAN

Councillor Mitchelson returned to the meeting and chaired the remainder of the meeting.

EX.219/07
FLEXIBLE RETIREMENT POLICY (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Learning and Development

Subject Matter – The Head of Personnel and Development Services submitted Report PPP.66/07 advising that recent changes to the Local Government Pensions Regulations required the Council to produce and publish a policy on Flexible Retirement.  The Employment Panel was overseeing the development of the Flexible Retirement Policy, in accordance with the constitutional requirements, but because there may be financial implications arising from it, the Executive was being consulted.

The Head of Personnel and Development Services advised that the Flexible Retirement Policy had been reported to the Employment Panel on 9 August 2007.  The draft policy had been amended to include the amendments requested by the Employment Panel and the amended policy was attached to Report PPP.66/07.  The Panel would meet on 3 September 2007 and would consider the comments of the Executive, prior to making a recommendation to the Council at its meeting of 11 September 2007.

There could be financial implications arising from the introduction of the Policy but they could not be quantified at this stage as they depended on individual's circumstances. 

Executive Members commented as follows on the Flexible Retirement Policy:

(a)  the word "normally"  should be removed from the paragraphs in section 4 of the Policy;

(b)  Any appeals should go to the Employment Panel;

(c)  There are two paragraphs numbered 4.5;

(d)  The financial implications need to be considered.  There needs to be a balance between an individual's desire to retire early and the financial implications and implications for other employees.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

That the comments of the Executive on the Flexible Retirement Policy, as detailed above, be forwarded to the Employment Panel.

Reasons for Decision - To be informed of policy developments that may have significant financial implications for the Authority.

EX.220/07
CHANCES PARK – MORTON (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter – The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.64/07 outlining progress to date with the Chances Park project and the involvement of the City Council in the future development of the project.

The Director reminded Members that the proposal to renovate and re-furbish Chances Park in Morton was considered approximately 3 years ago.  At that time the Council agreed to put aside £40,000 as the Council's contribution to a scheme which would restore the park.  The budget was currently in the Council's capital programme. 

In 2006, a bid to the Heritage Lottery Fund had been made by the Chances Park Group with help and support of Council Officers.  A development grant had been given to the Friends of Chances Park to enable the substantive capital bid to be developed and submitted, but the actual budget was held and administered by the Morton Community Centre, because the Friends group did not have the financial set up to accommodate such a sum. The successful Lottery Grant would help restore the park, improve lighting, open up views from the road into the park together with other hard and soft landscaping work. The value of the scheme was currently £1.1 million.

The Director advised that according to Lottery rules, schemes at less than £1 million required minimum match funding at 15%, for schemes in excess of £1 million this minimum was 25%. Match funding could be a combination of cash or in kind support, with 5% of the total project sum to be in cash.  Therefore, with the current project value of £1.1 million the match funding total was £275,000 and the cash amount of that total would be £55,000.  The balance of match funding over and above that determined by Officer and Volunteer time would have to be found by the Community team by making applications to grant making organisations.  Approximately £150,000 of the project estimate was for VAT and this may not be payable if the Council were to be the accountable body for the project.  That would enable the project to be reduced to below £1 million immediately, but may have implications in terms of the Council's overall VAT position.

The City Council was being asked to consider being the accountable body for the main delivery part of the project for the following reasons:

(a) the lottery required the owner of the asset to sign the grant application for the bid to be submitted in September 2007; 

(b) the cashflow required to manage a project this size now envisaged was beyond that of the Friends or the Community Centre; 

(c) recovery of VAT was easier for a local authority.

The Director advised that there could be some risks associated with being the accountable body for Chances Park.  These risks were outlined to Members including the risk that the Council may have to make good any shortfalls, although the Council could decide not to proceed unless all match funding was in place and agreed by the funding bodies.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder commented that Chances Park should be revitalised but he questioned whether the Scheme needed to be on the scale being proposed.  He also had some concerns regarding the risks for the Council of becoming the Accountable Body.  He referred to the legal comments that, if the match funding did not materialise or the cost of the project over-runs, the risk would potentially fall on the Council in terms of making up any shortfall to ensure that the Project was completed as per the agreement with Heritage Lottery.

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services advised that officers had not yet seen the documentation from Heritage Lottery.  Once this documentation was available it would be assessed and minimisation levels may be able to be built in.  He advised that before the Council formally signed up to the Scheme, it should be satisfied that the Scheme was properly costed and that the project would be managed properly.

The Director of Community Services advised that if the bid was successful, a full report outlining the position and the implications would be submitted to the Executive and the Council would not be committed until it accepted the offer.  In terms of the scale of the Project, the partnership had been asked to review the scope of the works and try to bring it below £1m.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

1.  That based on the assurances that the Council would not be committed until it accepts any offer from Heritage Lottery, the Executive:

(a) authorises the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to sign the Lottery application on behalf of the Council;

(b) agrees that the Council be the accountable body for the project subject to the limit of £40,000 agreed in the capital programme.

2.  That the Director of Community Services report back to a future meeting of the Executive on the outcome of the application and setting out the implications for the Council.

Reasons for Decision - To enable the project to be able to proceed to the next stage of consideration by the Heritage Lottery, who would advise the project group after March 2008 if the scheme had received financial support from the lottery. In the intervening period the project group would have to prepare and submit funding bids to secure the match funding from other sources which would be necessary to enable to scheme to proceed.

EX.221/07
VAT - PROPOSED TRANSITIONAL HARDSHIP RELIEF SCHEME (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Finance and Performance Management

Subject Matter – The Head of Revenues and Benefits presented Report CORP.43/07 on a VAT proposed Transitional Hardship Relief Scheme.  The  Executive on 30 July 2007 (EX.79/07) had confirmed the decision to charge VAT on all its commercial rents to take effect from the earliest possible opportunity but had also asked the Director of Corporate Services to investigate ways of providing relief to non VAT registered businesses from the imposition of VAT.

The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had called in the decision and a special meeting of that Committee had been held on 17 August 2007.  The Committee had not referred the matter back to the Executive in which case the decision had taken effect from 17 August 2007.

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services submitted an Addendum to Report CORP.43/07 setting out legal comments on the proposed Transitional Hardship Relief Scheme and outlining the powers available to the Council in respect of putting in place a new Relief scheme. 

The report stated that the Scheme aimed to tackle the potential hardship which may be caused as a result of any decision to opt to tax on all the Council's commercial rents.   The proposal was based on the existing relief schemes in respect of rate relief and to take into account former ODPM guidance on the subject of rates relief.  The Guidance stated that although authorities may adopt rules for consideration of hardship, they should not adopt a blanket policy either to give or not give hardship relief, each case should be considered on its own merits and the application process kept as simple and streamlined as possible to enable decisions to be made quickly. Currently all applications for rates hardship relief are determined by the Executive.  The Executive was being asked to determine the most appropriate method of approval of the VAT hardship scheme.

The Finance and Performance Management portfolio holder proposed approval of the Transitional Hardship Relief Scheme with the addition of the following paragraph:

"If you are having difficulty providing the above evidence, please contact the Director of Corporate Services on telephone number 01228 81---- advising on what financial information you can supply and she will discuss the matter with you."

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

1.  The Executive approves the Transitional Hardship Relief Scheme, as detailed in Report CORP.43/07, subject to the inclusion of the following paragraph:

"If you are having difficulty providing the above evidence, please contact the Director of Corporate Services on telephone number 01228 81---- advising on what financial information you can supply and she will discuss the matter with you."

2.  That applications for the VAT Transitional Hardship Relief Scheme be reported to the Executive for determination.

Reasons for Decision - To put in place a VAT Transitional Hardship Relief Scheme.

EX.222/07
SURE START - CARLISLE SOUTH (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio - Community Engagement

Subject Matter – The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.66/07 updating Members on the Cumbria County Council's decision to commission the delivery of Children's Centre Services in Carlisle and setting out the implications for the City Council in terms of it's current role as lead body in the Sure Start Carlisle South programme.

The Director reminded Members that the County Council was the accountable body for the Sure Start programme, which meant that they were responsible for ensuring the sound financial management of the programme and ensuring the grant received was used for the purposes for which it was intended, including setting up systems for effect of monitoring and auditing spends.  The City Council became the lead body for the Sure Start Carlisle South programme in 2001, which involved developing a partnership by identifying appropriate partners and stake holders and taking the lead in developing the programme delivery plan and ensuring it was implemented. The role had diminished for the City Council since the Programme's Executive board assumed the role of managing the projects which make up the programme.  

The Government had announced changes to the way in which services for children should be provided and this included the introduction of Children's Centres.  Cumbria County Council had taken the decision to commission the delivery of Children's Centre services and had begun the process of inviting expressions of interested bodies.  The deadline for expressing an interest was 18 September 2007 after which tenders would be invited. 

The Director outlined a number of implications for the Council, particularly around the issues of staffing and reported on discussions which were currently underway with the County Council, as the accountable body, to ensure the processes were in place to deal with issues.   

The Director commented on the Council's role in supporting developments such as Sure Start and suggested that to become the accountable body for new Children's Centres would bring additional responsibilities and liabilities for staff, would undoubtedly put pressure on other internal services at a time when shared services were central and local priority and would have significant costs.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that the role of the third sector, voluntary agencies, had been identified by the Government as a key deliverer for a range of services.  It was likely that some of the leading third sector organisations would bid for the Carlisle Children's Centre contracts.  They would have the capacity, skills and experience to continue to deliver the high quality services which Sure Start programmes currently provide.  Alongside the Improvement Review of Community Support, this would provide the Council with the opportunity to re-focus the level and nature of its services to add value to the Children's Centres by working with the new provider.

The Community Engagement portfolio holder commented that the Council made a significant contribution to the establishment and success of the Sure Start initiative and third sector involvement at this stage would bring additional expertise and experience.  The Council would continue to work in partnership with the new lead body for Children's Centres in Carlisle.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

The Executive agrees that:

(1) the City Council does not submit a tender for this service;

(2) the City Council works closely with the County Council and the new Lead body to ensure an effective transition process; 

(3) the City Council works in close partnership with the new lead body to ensure that the needs of children and families in Carlisle South and especially the hard to reach are fully met.

Reasons for Decision - To ensure that the City Council is focussed on its corporate priorities; that it takes account of the peer review recommendations in re-directing its resources and capacity to the key areas of white paper and the outcomes of Community Services Improvement Review.  The City Council is however, totally committed to working in partnership with the new lead body of the Children's Centres in Carlisle.

PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

EX.223/07
BITTS PARK TENNIS CONTRACT (Key Decision)



(Public and press excluded by virtue of paragraph 3 of part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)  

Portfolio - Community Engagement

Subject Matter – The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.65/07 outlining progress with the procurement of specialist contractors for the construction of the Bitts Park Tennis Airdome.

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services advised that it was possible to seek a tender from a single supplier under Contract Procedure Rule 4 (2) (b) if in the circumstances there was only one possible supplier and with the Executive's consent for contracts over £35,000.   Although it was outwith financial procedure rules to pay in advance, the Executive was being asked to approve that this be done in this particular case for the special reasons set out in the report.

Summary of options rejected - None

DECISION

1.  The Executive approves the appointment of Covair.

2.  The Executive approves a pre-payment of the amount set out in Report CS.65/07, representing a 35% deposit on the contract sum.

Reasons for Decision -  To enable to Bitts Park Tennis Airdome project to proceed.

The meeting ended at 2:55pm.

